

GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 11th DECEMBER 2017
Present

                                          Councillor  Mr    M         Huskinson 
Chairman 

                                          Councillor   Dr    P         Mayner                         Vice Chairman 



                               Councillor   Mr    A        Medcalf 

                                         Councillor   Mr    D         Fellows  

                                                             Mr     J         Sommerville
Clerk

                                                             Mr      T        Vivian

                                                             Rev    P         Hughes 

1. Apologies
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Hill, Hadley-Roberts, Simpson, Wells and from Mrs Cameron  
2. Public Question and Answer

2.1. There were two members of the Public present:  Rev Peter Hughes and Mr Tom Vivian. Taking into account the ongoing issues concerning the future of the Plough and Harrow the meeting agreed to deal with item 15.3 of the Agenda first. 
2.2. The Chairman read out a letter he had received from Mr Robert Tilley. Mr Tilley had been unable to attend the public meeting on 20th November but wanted to express his support for the position taken by Peter Hughes and in favour of retaining P&H as a community asset possibly with the main building as a pub and the rest of the premises used for some other purpose.
2.3. Rev Hughes said the MHDC had received 3 new submissions since the public meeting but he would like to see many more. Together with Cllr Wells he had recently had a lengthy meeting with Mr Simon Rowles and his immediate superior at MHDC Mr Dean Kinsella.  He believed the planning officers at MHDC now had a more comprehensive understanding of the issues in the case. It was open to the Councillors to submit their own views individually to MHDC on this. 
2.4. It was likely that the adjourned meeting of the MHDC planning committee hearing the application would now be put back to February 2018. Whilst this may give the Applicant a handle to argue that the application had not been considered timeously and should therefore be remitted to an Inspector by way of an appeal on the basis of “non-determination” this would not necessarily be to the advantage of the Applicant.  
2.5.  Cllr Fellows advised that GPC notify Mr Rowles at MHDC that a representative of the Parish Council would wish to attend the hearing to make representations on behalf of GPC.  (Action Clerk).
2.6. The Chairman noted that GPC needed to decide on its response as a Parish Council to the Wadworth’s planning application. 
2.7. Lastly the Clerk was instructed to write to Cllr Tom Wells to thank him for his work in chairing the public meeting on the 20th November.  (Action Clerk)

3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest

3.1. Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting.

3.2. There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest.

4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
           All the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting have observed the requirements of the above acts.

5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes

The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 18th September 2017 having been circulated, were taken as read, approved by the Council as a true record as slightly amended and were signed by the Chairman.   
6. Report by PCSO Martin Butcher 
6.1. Mr Butcher had sent in his report. For the last month there had been one theft in the Parish of Guarlford, but no ASBs no burglaries of dwellings or commercial premises.   
7. Report by Councillor T Wells

          There was no report.  
8. Report by Cllr Fellows Public Path Warden 
8.1. Cllr Fellows said he had located 23 PROW in the Parish and to date had walked along 8 PROW. His plan was to have walked along all 23 by the time of the next meeting and report back then.   

9. Report from Don Hill,  Chairman Village Hall Committee

9.1. There was no formal report from Don Hill but he had emailed the Clerk with a formal request for financial support for the upkeep of the Village Hall and the Churchyard respectively, and to send  an invoice for rental of the Village Hall by the Parish Council during 2017. (Action Clerk) 
10. Report by Mrs Jenny Cameron Tree warden
10.1. She had sent her apologies. She had had her article on the Ash tree published and this had been favourably received.  She was looking to publish a further article on the Ash tree to go into the February 2018 Grapevine.   
11. Malvern Hills Trust Report.  

11.1. There was no report. 
12. Guarlford History Group
12.1. Cllr Dr Mayner spoke to this.  The History Group would be renewing its grant for the Guarlford Village Website for a further year from February 2018 in order to secure the domain name and web hosting. 

12.2. The Malvern Museum had been very pleased to secure an electronic copy of “The Guarlford Story”.

12.3. The History Group has a reserve of £1500 to cover the refurbishment works to the telephone kiosk. 
13.   Administration

13.1. Nothing to report. 
14. Parish Environment
14.1. The Chairman gave a progress report on the purchase of the telephone kiosk from BT.  He had prepared a short paper which had prepared.  Following brief discussion it was resolved that the Chairman be authorised to sign the Agreement with BT to purchase the kiosk for £1. However GPC’s responsibilities as the buyer only commence when it has been given formal notice by BT that the equipment belonging to BT has been removed.  (Action Chairman) 
14.2. Cllr Dr Mayner noted that BT is not selling the land beneath the telephone kiosk to GPC. That will continue to belong to the Malvern Trust (formerly the Malvern Hills Conservators).
14.3. Once the equipment has been removed it will be necessary to notify the Council’s Insurers Zurich so that the telephone kiosk is covered. 

14.4. On the matter of the possible appointment of a Lengthsman the Clerk summarised the latest position. The practical difficulty lay in the time required in administration and supervision of the Lengthsman’s work including liaising with WCC on payment.  The Clerk read out the duties required in this regard.  He was in full time employment in Bromsgrove and not able to undertake this work.  In the absence of a volunteer the scheme was not workable. Cllr Dr Mayner recalled that the same problem had arisen about 6 years ago when GPC had debated taking on a Lengthsman then. 
14.5. The meeting noted that Mr Taylor had submitted revised plans to MHDC for conversion of the Guarlford Workingmen’s Club to a dwelling under application no 16/01446/FUL and the decision was still awaited.  

14.6. The Clerk read out a helpful letter he had received from Harriet Baldwin MP in response to being copied in to a complaint he had sent to BT about the poor quality of broadband in the Parish. 
14.7. Cllr Dr Mayner noted that the GPC meeting in March 2017 had reviewed the issue of obstruction of the thoroughfare at the southern end of Rectory Lane. A meeting had taken place with CSPO Martin Butcher who had advised that if there was likely to be an obstruction e.g. due to a funeral or a wedding let the Police know as soon as possible and they will attend quickly. The Highways Agency were not interested in place double yellow lines on this stretch of road.  The Parochial Church Council would be able to notify the Police of forthcoming events in the Church.
15. Planning

15.1.  In relation to the planning application of Mr Taylor for conversion of Guarlford Working Mens Club to dwelling no 16/01446/FUL see 14.5 above. 
15.2. The meeting noted that the planning application for Crossways the Rhydd Hanley Castle WR8 OAD no 17/01094/FUL had been withdrawn. 
15.3. The meeting had discussed earlier the planning application by Wadworth for change of use of the Plough and Harrow P.H. no 17/00915/FUL and report on public meeting held on 20/11/17 and consideration of any necessary action on the part of GPC resulting from it: see 2.1-2.7 above. 
15.4. The meeting instructed the Clerk to notify MHDC that GPC had no objections to the planning application for Meadow Cottage the Rhydd Hanley Castle no 17/01723/HP  (Action Clerk) 
15.5. In the absence of Cllr Hadly-Roberts the meeting awaited an update on the planning application for Clevelode Cottage no 17/01226/FUL

15.6. The meeting noted that the planning application of Mr Bott for White House Farm no 17/01504/FUL had been granted. 
16. Liaison with Other Bodies
           There was nothing to report.  
17. Finance

17.1. The External Auditors Grant Thornton had signed off the accounts for Y/E 31.3.2017.  They had raised two accounting points which the Clerk had discussed with the Internal Auditor but the figures remained the same and the bank accounts reconciled.  The Clerk had asked Mike Skinner about the GPC Charity Account and had reported thereafter to Grant Thornton.   
17.2. The meeting noted with dismay the contents of the email from the office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for West Yorkshire confirming that the Police there still regarded the matter as a civil not a criminal affair and were not disposed to do anything more about it..  This was to say the least disappointing.  The meeting authorised the Clerk to attend at the surgery of Harriet Baldwon MP to raise the matter with her.  Cllr Fellows kindly agreed to accompany the Clerk, and they will liaise accordingly.  (Action Clerk)
17.3. The meeting approved payment of the Atkinson and Co invoice in sum of £56.40. 
17.4. The Clerk confirmed the balances as at 11.12.17 namely Current account £3,900.43; Charity account £108.64; and Instant Access £676.57.

17.5. The meeting approved the payment of £500 towards the upkeep of the Village Churchyard

17.6. The meeting approved the payment of £350 towards the upkeep of the Village Hall

17.7. The meeting approved the payment of £70 towards broadband expenses of Clerk.

17.8. The meeting noted that a VAT refund had been received from HMRC in the sum of £77.13. 

17.9. The meeting approved payment of the Clerk’s net salary in sum of £271.05

17.10. The meeting approved payment of tax to HMRC on Clerk’s salary and broadband expenses in the sum of £226.80

17.11. The meeting approved payment of £100 to the Guarlford Village Hall Committee for rental of the Village Hall in 2017. 
17.12. The meeting approved the reimbursement to the Clerk of £17.00 for the gift to Internal Auditor. 

17.13. The meeting approved the draft Budget for 2018/19. The Clerk will notify MHDC of the Precept request accordingly. 
17.14. The Internal Auditor had confirmed he was willing to be re-appointed for a further year and the Councillors were glad to do so.  
17.15. The Clerk had completed the online application for financial assistance from NALC’s Transparency Fund with guidance from Richard Levett of CALC who had submitted this to  NALC.   (Action Clerk)
17.16. With the assistance of Atkinson and Co the Chairman had completed the necessary paperwork in order for GPC to comply with the Enrolment Pension regulations.  

18. AOB 
18.1. The Clerk confirmed that PC Mick Simpson of West Mercia Constabulary was unable to attend the  meeting due to the extreme weather conditions.  He has been invited to attend the next meeting on 12th March 2018 to address Councillors on the Smartwater anti-theft initiative.

19. Dates of future Meetings


19.1. The next two meetings of the Parish Council will take place on the following dates: 

· 12th March 2018.

· 14th May 2018

.

Signed…………………………………………

     Cllr Michael Huskinson  
     Chairman 
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